Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 
held on 22nd May 2017 in the Village Hall
commencing at 6pm
Present. Parish Councillors: Eoghan Sheils, Jeremy Cameron, Ralph Sliwa, Fiona Wrigley.
Others: Brian Cawston, Ian Rees, Avis Rees, Martin Hickey (Westacre Theatre), Betty Lilley, Sally Bridle, Stuart Nairn.
Apologies were received from: Antonia Hanbury, Terry Howlett, Belinda Bush, Brian Wright and Jim Moriarty (our Borough Councillor)
Minute 1.  The minutes of last year’s Annual Parish Meeting (9th May 2016) were approved and signed.

Minute 2.  The Report of the West Acre Parish Council for 2016 – 2017 was delivered by the Chair as below:
Parish Councillors.  The following people served on the Council during this period:
Eoghan Sheils (chair)  
01760 755045 eoghan@sheilsflynn.com



Jeremy Cameron------------------ jeremycameron@hotmail.co.uk
Terry Howlett------------------ terryhowlett76@gmail.com
Antonia Hanbury-------------------wizardlodge@yahoo.co.uk
Ralph Sliwa------------------Ralph.sliwa@sky.com


Fiona Wrigley----------------- fionabkent@gmail.com
Officers: 

Henry Birkbeck (Clerk & RFO)   - 01760 755202 – henry@westacre-estate.co.uk
Kate Senter (Internal Auditor)
Delegation of Parish Responsibilities

Planning: Eoghan Sheils.

Roads:  Eoghan Sheils.

Youth activities:  Antonia Hanbury.

Health/Well Being & Litter:  Jeremy Cameron.

Village Hall developments:  Ralph Sliwa

Footpath grit bin use:  Ralph Sliwa.




Parish Council Meetings
There have been 6 meetings during the past year.

13 June 2016, 22nd August 2016 (informal meeting), 3rd October 2016, 9th January 2017, 6th April 2017, and 22nd May 2017.
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At the meeting on 3rd October 2016 Eoghan Sheils was elected chair until the annual meeting in 2017.  At the same meeting Henry Birkbeck temporarily stood in as clerk following Lorraine’s resignation – a role which has since formally been confirmed for Henry following his resignation as councillor.

Terry Howlett  has recently joined the Parish Council - already taking an active and very welcomed interest in village matters.
Village Precept
Has remained unchanged at £750 – but is to be discussed at the annual meeting in the context of the proposed budget for the coming year. 

Throughout the Year

Future of the Parish Council 

At our last June meeting two Councillors gave their views as to why we should continue as a Parish Council or why we should have a Parish meeting instead of a Parish Council.  An informal vote was taken at the end of the discussion and it was clear that all present wanted a Parish Council; however several attending wanted much stricter rules and regulations.  It was agreed that a survey of the parishioners might be useful.

Highway matters

We had a meeting with NCC Highways Officer and County Councillor following which three potential projects were agreed and formally recorded in a letter to NCC Highways, as follows; 

1) Sandy lane to be closed to through traffic.

2) River Road to have the speed limit reduced from 40 to 30.

3) The Castle Acre Road to have a speed limit of 40.

We were however informed that none of these projects are likely to be included in the Highways budget for some time.  

We have debated at some length and agreed a budget allocation for a SAM sign (flashing the speed of passing cars) for River Road.  Ralph has been exploring specification, cost and potential grant availability.  Likely to go ahead if grant funding can be secured  as feedback from river road residents confirm the need and that they would welcome any such installation

We continue to liaise with the Highways Rangers in an effort to keep West Acre’s paths and roads clean and tidy. 

West Acre in spring

It was generally agreed that planting bulbs in certain areas of the village would enhance its attractiveness. We arranged a village walk for those parishioners interested in order to consider potential project locations during which a series of options have been identified to focus, initially, on village gateways.  A small sum of money has been allocated in the budget for this year with a view to implementation in the autumn ready for spring 2018.
The church as a potential community facility  

Not directly a parish council matter but we have been keen to support and facilitate discussion with Stuart Nairn/church exploring the feasibility of the Church also 
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 being used as a Village Hall/community facility. It is acknowledged that it will be a very significant challenge to get the funding and some parishioners have some doubts about the reuse of the church in such a way. It is very important that the debate continues as it would be very sad to see the church gradually crumble into a state of disrepair.  These discussions are ongoing and the parish council will remain ready to offer support as necessary and encourage wider village involvement.
Village Hall / New Village Hall

Again, not directly parish council matters but we continue to liaise with the committees responsible and offer support where we can.  The feasibility of funding a new building versus the reuse of the church is of keen interest to the whole village.
Website & News Letter

Thanks to Ralphs hard work the parish website runs well and we are able to produce a regular newsletter.  The feedback we have received regarding the newsletter in particular suggest that it well received by many residents.  We are always keen to hear from residents of any topics or stories they would like to see covered!

Finally 

I would like to thank all the councillors for their continuing support of West Acre. In particular also to Jeremy for standing it a very short notice in the role of Chair following Sally’s resignation earlier  last year.

A big thank you to all villagers who regularly attend the Parish Council meetings and contribute to discussions.
Also to Henry our new Parish Clerk who is also continuing in his role as Responsible Financial Officer.  Many thanks Henry for your professional and enthusiastic approach to these key officer roles.
Eoghan Sheils,  Chair







20th May 2017.
Minute 3. There was a discussion on the proposal to erect a SAM road safety sign and it was generally agreed by all present that it would be a valuable aid to safety.  Martin Hickey (who is Chair of the Castle Acre Parish Council which has one) mentioned that they have to be moved every 4 weeks – something the Council will have to consider among other regulations that might affect its use.
Minute 4.  Reports were received from groups working in the village as below:
a) Church  - (Rev’d Stuart Nairn)
PARISH CHURCH of ALL SAINTS WEST ACRE – Report May 2017 

Firstly my apologies for not being able to present my report in person, but as many of you know, last year was a fairly turbulent one for myself personally  and my family.  I am most grateful for the outpouring of support, love and prayers which has sustained us as a family through it all.

As a village and particularly as a church we were saddened by the death of Patrick Latta - one of our churchwardens.  Patrick had always been an enthusiastic and generous supporter of the church in West Acre and across the Group and will be sorely missed.
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The important statement to make as I begin this report for the past 12 months is to say we are still here – offering worship in West Acre village.  The church building still need some £300,000 spending on it to bring it up to a good order and included within that is the estimated £40,000 needed to restore the churchyard walls which I know is of immediate concern to the Parish Council; 
and we are grateful for the continued adding to that specific fund by the Parish Council.  We currently have some £4,035, but even to do the short length of wall west of the churchyard gate on the front of the yard will cost £12,000.
We are pleased that the Village Hall committee have asked to re-open discussions about the possibility of turning the nave of the church into a community space and the church retaining the chancel area for worship.  We are actively seeking to take this initiative forward as I believe it is likely to be the only way to sustain the church building in West Acre for the future unless there was a massive upsurge in the worshiping community in West Acre.






Canon Stuart Nairn,  

22 May 2017

b) Borough Council – no report received.

c) Village Hall - (Henry Birkbeck)
VILLAGE HALL REPORT from May 2016 to April 2017 

Regular Users

Carpet Bowls Club; mainly Tuesday & Thursday PM – 104 meetings, including matches
Dog Training; mainly Tuesday & Thursday EVE – 70 sessions

Art Group; Wednesday EVE – 36 sessions

Friends Group; Wednesday PM – 10 gatherings

Nar Valley Youth Club; Friday EVE – 18 sessions
The total number of these events (238) is slightly down on 2015-16.

Billiards Club; usually more than once per week.

Other Users

Mrs Cobon (Pentney), additional dog training - 6
Funeral Wakes; 1
Weddings (2 days); 1
Westacre Estate First Aid Course; 1

The Over 60’s and Children’s Christmas Parties; 2
Private Parties; 2
MacMillan Coffee Event; 1
Polling Station for Elections: 2
Parish Council Meetings; 5
Church Meetings (PCC); 1
Village Hall business; 4

Total: 26

Fund Raising

The fundraising and events team had another very successful year with the Fete, the Bonfire Party, the 100 club and other activities raising almost £7,000. Our particular thanks go to Kelly for taking the leading role with the fete and bonfire party, and to Ralph for organising the 100 Club.  
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Finances

Due to our treasurer, Jennie Tasker, being away we do not have a full summary of the accounts, but at the end of April 2017 the total cash funds stood at a little over £28,500.
Henry Birkbeck – 21st May 2017

d) Village Hall development committee.

Ralph delivered a short up-date, explaining that the committee was currently exploring the alternative of using the Church which may attract sufficient funds more easily than replacing the old hall with a new one.
e) Billiards Club – (Phillip Welham)
WEST ACRE BILLIARDS CLUB REPORT for 2016 – 2017
The Club saw its membership fall from 18 to 17 members last season, however we were fortunate enough to gain 2 new members from West Acre itself, and recruit 5 new Junior members, which off-course all bodes well for the future.

We lost longstanding members Les Still and Ivor May who had played on Tuesday afternoons for over 10 years (Ivor sadly died last Autumn), while of course West Acre lost Tony Abel earlier this year. Tony had been a member for almost 55 years and had represented the Village at Billiards since the 1960's.

During the 2016-17 season the Club ran 6 teams in 3 different Billiard's Leagues, with West Acre B finishing as runners-up in the 'West Norfolk Billiards League', West Acre C winning the Team K.O Cup in the 'Narbeck Junior Billiards League', while in the 'Norfolk Team Billiards Championship' West Acre retained the title.

Individually Club members Rochy Wood's was again crowned English Girls Champion and Finley Brown won the English Under 16s Billiards Championship, this event predates the 1WW and is one of the oldest Sporting titles in World sport.

We welcome all new users/members who want to play Snooker or Billiards, with the table at the moment only being used once a week throughout the summer/early Autumn period.

Any queries about using the table or joining the Club can be passed to me on 755337 or welham308@yahoo.com / f b - Phillip Welham

f) Carpet Bowls Club – (Belinda Bush)
WEST ACRE CARPET BOWLS CLUB REPORT 2016-2017

The Bowls Club is doing very well with 17 members (of which 5 are from West Acre) and still playing twice a week on Tuesday and Thursday afternoons.

Unfortunately, we lost 2 very good players Jack Lilley and Tony Abel who are greatly missed.

A few players wanted to enter more competitions and so we entered 4 league games coming 2nd in 1 and midway in the other 3 which was very good considering this was the 1st time of playing against others that play almost every day and much more experienced. 
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4 players also entered a couple of Sunday all day specials which raise money for charity competing against teams from Eye, Littleport, Dilham and Norwich, not winning but still enjoying the experience.

We currently have almost £2,500. This partly goes towards our Christmas meal which last year was held at the Gayton Crown, and towards our internal competition trophies and shields.

We always welcome new players no matter the age or ability. (We have 1 player who bowls from a chair).
All equipment is supplied, the first afternoon is free then its £2 per afternoon and a yearly subscription of £5

So, if you are interested just contact Belinda Bush on 01760-755184 or email Belinda_Bush@hotmail.com 

g) Youth Club – (Antonia Hanbury)
NAR VALLEY YOUTH CLUB (WEST ACRE) – REPORT 2016-2017

The Youth Club takes place on Fridays from 5 to 7pm, and is run by myself and Deb Carter (who lives at The Burrows, Gayton Thorpe). We both have DBS clearance for the safe care of the children aged 5 to 16 who attend.

In addition to coming to the West Acre Children’s Christmas party, their activities in 2016-17 included:-

· Pond-dipping

· Swimming

· Indoor and outdoor games

· Walking visits to the Carr Lake (by the Theatre), the woods and the fords.

· Barbecues.

· A visit to the Westacre Trout Farm

· A visit to the early lambing this January

· A trip to Westacre Theatre

The programme is popular, and offers some activities not available at other nearby clubs, with an average number of 12 children attending, including two of the older ones who act as Youth Helpers.  This year, new equipment included an outdoor & indoor Badminton/Volleyball net.

With only two regular Youth Club leaders, when I have not been able to attend, the weekly sessions have had to be cancelled.  In addition to the more usual absences there have been family bereavements, illness, and incapacity from a serious leg fracture which reduced the number of meetings to 18 this year.

Club fees are £2 per evening which includes a substantial snack meal and drinks.
Funds stood at just under £600, half of which came in the form of a grant, and which will be available for any special trips and additional games or equipment that may be purchased.

Antonia Hanbury – 21st  May 2017

Tel: 07787 946261 
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h) Westacre Theatre - (Martin Hickey)
WESTACRE THEATRE REPORT for 2016 - 2017 
Both in performance and revenue, 2016 was again another excellent year for the theatre with nearly 8,800 people attending a mixture of 49 stage plays, 102 workshops for young people, 61 adult workshops – varying from wild flower painting to glass making – 8 exhibitions of local artists’ work and 18 film screenings on Wednesday afternoons, plus 16 live evening transmissions from the National Theatre.

The Spring 2017 programme was well received and the summer brochure is now out, featuring 4 plays – including a new work by one of the theatre’s former bursary students – 15 films or live screenings of NT performances and the ever popular jazz picnic on 16th July.






Although the theatre is finally in a position to start fundraising for the £1.5million major development project, it is proving as difficult to achieve as we anticipated, and now even more so with the funding uncertainties caused by Brexit.  In consequence, the Westacre Board has decided to concentrate on raising £100,000 to extend the existing Studio auditorium (at the back) which will enlarge the stage and increase the seating from 80 to 100.  The plan includes the provision of more comfortable seats and improved heating/air conditioning.  These works were included in the approved planning application for the larger scheme.
The PC, through Jeremy Cameron, will be kept up-to-date on progress, and until then the theatre will continue to offer a lot of pleasure to a lot of people and encourage residents to make the most of what Westacre Theatre continues to offer.

Martin Hickey, 

Vice-Chair & Trustee of Westacre Arts Foundation, 

22 May 2017 
i) Art Club – (Ralph Sliwa)
West Acre Art Club
Annual Report 2017
In the year April 2016 to March 2017 there were 36 (38)* sessions attended by 174 (159) people. With income at £870 (£700) and expenses of £500.26 (£354-18), a profit of £369-74 was recorded, compared to a profit of £345-82 in the previous year.
Art Club meets on Wednesday evenings between 7 and 9pm. The activity is open to anyone and welcomes new visitors. Sessions are charged at £5, which helps pay for materials, fees, charges etc. The club has a range of abilities and tuition is given to enable all to develop their skills and interests.
This year we have  held sessions on life drawing, modelling in clay, making plaster moulds, casting in slip clay, and a workshop on collage led by Rosy Prue. This month members have visited the Hockney exhibition at Tate Britain and the studio of Norfolk artist Tor Falcon.
*Figures in brackets refer to year 2015/16.  
Ralph Sliwa 22.05.17
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j) West Acre Friends  - (Louisa Sliwa)

West Acre Friends Group  
Annual Report 2017

This group has continued to meet on the first Wednesday of every month, between the hours of 1-3pm.  The aim of the group is to provide an opportunity for people to meet up, chat and play games for example Scrabble and cards.  We also have drinks and delicious cakes.

This year a total of 52 people have attended the sessions which means we have a small debit of £8.

It would be wonderful if more people could come to the sessions   Sadly, no new members have joined the group this year, but we have a consistent core who enjoy the sessions very much.  Everyone is welcome.

Minute 5.  Henry presented the agreed Budget for 2017-18 which also showed the actual figures for the last three years.
Minute 6.  Sally Bridle commented that she hadn’t been properly informed about the meeting.  Following some discussion it was decided that as far as possible all regular attendees should receive a copy of the minutes of meetings which includes the date of the following meeting. 
The meeting closed at 7.10pm
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